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June 22, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

In accordance with Ordinance 15284 adopted on September 19, 2005, and in response to the interest of the King County Council in local efforts to end homelessness in our region, enclosed for your review and consideration is the 2008 Annual Report for the Committee to End Homelessness in King County (CEHKC).    

The 2008 Annual Report:  Now. More than Ever offers a progress report on the community-wide efforts to implement the Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness in King County.  It fulfills the requirements of Ordinance 15284, which specified:  

The department of community and human services shall provide the council with the Committee to End Homelessness annual report.

Included in the annual report are highlights of progress made in the implementation of the key strategies identified under the Ten-Year Plan, and a report from the co-chairs of the Governing Board.  The report also shares several examples of the ways in which ordinary citizens have stepped up to be part of the extraordinary effort to end homelessness in our communities, through programs like the Landlord Liaison Project and volunteer efforts like the Community Resource Exchange.  The report is being broadly shared with the community, and Bill Block, Committee to End Homelessness (CEH) Director, has been scheduled to formally present this report to the Law, Justice, Health and Human Services Committee on June 23, 2009.    
Background

Ordinance 15284 centered on the document entitled A Roof Over Every Bed in King County:  Our Community’s Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness prepared by a countywide coalition of more than 30 representatives of business, faith organizations, government, housing and social services, homeless people and homeless advocates.  That document, adopted by the council, provided the blueprint for how the region would work together to confront the issues that cause homelessness and seek to develop regional solutions to those problems.  
The ordinance also described oversight and implementation of House Bill 2163, the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act, passed by the Washington State Legislature during the 2005 legislative session.  In passing the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act, Washington State embraced the idea of ten-year plans to end homelessness.  That bill required counties to develop ten-year plans to reduce homelessness by 50 percent within their individual jurisdictions.  For those counties that developed such plans, an additional funding source would become available – a document recording fee on real estate transactions.  About 60 percent of the total generated is kept by the counties to implement local ten-year plans, and the remainder helps to fund the statewide Homeless Housing Grant Assistance Program where, through a competitive process, counties and cities can apply for additional funding.   

King County gained eligibility for those funds with the council’s 2005 endorsement of the Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness in King County.  The ordinance designated the CEHKC as the local homeless housing task force, pursuant to Sections 3 (9) and 8 of the Homeless Housing and Assistance Act and also recognized it as the body to coordinate and oversee implementation of the region’s Ten-Year Plan.  

The CEHKC 2008 Annual Report highlights the progress we have made as a community in implementing the Ten-Year Plan.  Among the regional accomplishments noted in the report are the following highlights:  
1. 
Prevent Homelessness  
· Local prevention programs helped over 5,000 people avoid homelessness in 2008.  

· King County has been a strong investor in programs to prevent homelessness and in 2008, saw Bellevue, Kent, Kirkland and Seattle increase their homeless prevention funding.  
· Outreach services to homeless people and access to a range of treatment services were improved.  Discharge planning for people leaving hospitals and release planning for those exiting jails were also enhanced.  
2. 
Move people rapidly from homelessness to housing with supportive services
· More than 4,000 individuals in almost 3,000 households were able to leave homelessness, including a number who benefited from programs to help them “graduate” from service intensive housing to housing with less intensive services. 
· A total of 662 new units or dedicated subsidies were created in 2008, with another 1,242 currently in the pipeline. 

· Our cumulative total of 3,344 units opened or in the pipeline since the plan began in 2005 exceeds the entire ten-year plan goals of most major cities. 
· A number of programs are linking housing to service supports that are helping individuals and families achieve stability – programs like Solid Ground’s Stable Families Project and Hopelink in East King County.  

3. 
Increase the efficiency of existing systems

· A new Funders Group was formed in 2008, comprised of all the major funders of homeless housing and supportive services, including King County, the City of Seattle, suburban cities, United Way of King County, the Seattle and King County housing authorities, and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation.  This group met during 2008 to set joint priorities for homeless housing development, and established a strategic work plan to implement those priorities and metrics to measure our success.    

· “Housing First” programs continue to show significant cost reductions for people with serious mental illness or chemical dependency, compared to the costs of providing emergency medical or criminal justice services to chronic populations. 

· The goals and objectives of the Ten-Year Plan have been included in the implementation planning for the Veterans and Human Services Levy, the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Action Plan, and other county efforts focused on helping those who are homeless or at risk of homelessness. 
4. 
Build public and political will

· The Community Resource Exchange events held in 2008 helped more than 1,800 people by providing onsite services and resources – all in one place, all in one day.  More than 400 volunteers and more than 80 organizations, including Public Health nurses, mental health and substance abuse providers, and the King County Veterans Program, came together to offer free health services, haircuts, foot baths, voice mail accounts and free long distance phone calls, legal assistance, information on housing and job training, and onsite enrollment and information on benefits and counseling.   

· The CEH Speakers Bureau and CEH staff have made more than 60 presentations around the county, educating local governments, civic and community organizations on the goals and progress in implementing the ten-year plan and offering ideas for how jurisdictions and individuals can be part of the solution.  
· Eighteen local cities and the Suburban Cities Association, as well as countless community and faith organizations have endorsed the plan.
· United Way of King County and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation are pursuing major initiatives around ending homelessness, for chronic populations and for families. 

King County is proud to host the efforts of the CEH.  As a region, we have made great progress, but we know that we still have a long way to go.  As the theme of the report suggests, now, more than ever, we must continue our efforts to create the stable housing and supports that individuals and families need to achieve and maintain permanent homes.  I believe, with the combined efforts of our many regional partners involved in the CEH, we will achieve our goal of ending homelessness in our region.  
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Director of the Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-9100.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
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